

## Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on the US healthcare system

Talha Mahmood<sup>1</sup> , Amith Meda<sup>2</sup> , Stuti Trivedi<sup>3</sup> , Fnu Anamika<sup>4</sup> , Shreya Garg<sup>5</sup> ,  
Rohit Jain<sup>6</sup> 

<sup>1</sup>Florida International University, Florida, United States

<sup>2</sup>Avalon University School of Medicine, Willemstad, Curacao, United States

<sup>3</sup>Government Medical College, Surat, Gujarat, India

<sup>4</sup>University College of Medical Sciences, New Delhi, India

<sup>5</sup>Dayanand Medical College and Hospital, Ludhiana, India

<sup>6</sup>Penn State Health Milton S. Hershey Medical Center, Pennsylvania, United States

### ABSTRACT

The COVID-19 epidemic had an enormous effect on the health of millions of individuals worldwide and the global economy. A shortage of doctors, nurses, personal protective equipment, and medicines was seen globally. The pandemic drew attention to limitations in the healthcare sector of the United States of America. The massive rise in the daily number of cases, more usage of ICU facilities and all the treatment modalities, and increased overtime compensation for the staff negatively impacted the hospital's finances. This also affected the mental and physical health of all the healthcare workers. Through additional funding from federal relief legislation and the relaxation of many regulatory requirements, the federal, state, and local governments took significant steps to address the need for prevention and treatment services that arose from COVID-19 and the disruptions in healthcare delivery and finances resulting from the pandemic. Congress enacted the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act, or CARES Act, on March 27th, 2020. This measure appropriated \$2.2 trillion to offer immediate and direct economic assistance to Americans affected by the COVID-19 outbreak.

*Turk J Int Med* 2023;5(3):150-155

DOI: [10.46310/tjim.1285390](https://doi.org/10.46310/tjim.1285390)

**Keywords:** COVID-19, US Healthcare, health economics.



## INTRODUCTION

The first recognisable case of COVID-19 was detected in December 2019 in the Chinese province of Wuhan, according to the World Health Organization (WHO), and the disease was designated a worldwide emergency on January 30, 2020.<sup>1</sup> The United States had difficulty in mobilising and coordinating its health insurance system. With 29 million people uninsured and 39% of households report not having \$1,000 in emergency savings, the US faced the dual threat of overworked medical facilities and a major crisis of access for patients who needed testing and treatment for COVID-19.<sup>2</sup> To protect patients from the financial consequences of COVID-19, the United States launched a multifaceted plan, including a federal requirement that private insurers and employers cover the total cost of testing, as well as funds for the Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) to compensate (at Medicare rates) the expenses of COVID-19 testing and treatment for those who are uninsured. The health insurance sector waived patient cost-sharing requirements for COVID-19 therapy for most privately insured patients. Congress created a \$178 billion Provider Relief Fund in March 2020 to address unreimbursed COVID-19 treatment expenditures (e.g., personal protective equipment, increased staff time) and other income losses during the pandemic.<sup>2</sup> Healthcare spending in the United States grew 9.7 per cent to reach \$4.1 trillion in 2020; this was due to the COVID-19 epidemic causing a 36.0 per cent rise in federal healthcare spending in 2020.<sup>3</sup> Hospitals required to create more negative pressure rooms, recruit more workers, pay overtime to staff, train staff, acquire personal protective equipment (PPE), and handle PPE shortages due to the significant rise in COVID-19 hospitalised patients. All non-emergency and elective surgeries and treatments were cancelled to free up hospital staff and beds. Hospitals nationwide became financially stretched due to missed income from cancelled outpatient office appointments, elective treatments, and elective surgery.<sup>4</sup> The physicians working in the Veteran Affairs (VA), mostly in procedural-based specialities, were less impacted by the lost revenue in the face of cancelled procedures, as they did not participate in the fee-for-service business model like their private-sector counterparts. Furthermore, because the VA is a nationwide institution, the agency might modify its supply chain to deliver the necessary equipment and PPE to the areas severely afflicted by the pandemic. To assist the American people, the VA provided 16,500 acute care

beds, 3,000 ventilators, 1,000 isolation rooms, and 4,000 deployable disaster emergency volunteers nationally.<sup>5</sup>

## DISCUSSION

Undoubtedly, COVID-19 has had a tremendous impact on healthcare systems. Focusing on the economic impact, the hospital's expenses in 2022 increased by \$135 billion compared to 2021 expenses. This includes the projected upstroke in labour expenses of hospitals by \$86 billion and non-labour costs projected to increase by \$49 billion. There was - a 102% change in hospitals' operating margins in January- June 2022 compared to 2019. This indicates the worst year for hospitals since the beginning of the pandemic, particularly due to the omicron COVID-19 surge and lack of further funding for the hospitals.<sup>6</sup> One reason for financial shortcomings due to COVID-19 can be due to non-emergent surgical cancellation. The elective inpatient and outpatient surgical procedures before the COVID pandemic in the US cost \$147.2 billion per year and \$195.4 to \$212.2 billion in hospital reimbursement. Early in the pandemic, a loss of approximately \$16.3 to \$17.7 billion per month was reported in reimbursement, which was done to ensure adequate required supply and staff for the COVID-19 patients.<sup>7</sup> Another reason for the financial strain was the closing of outpatients appointments because of social distancing protocols and increased anxiety among patients. This has led to the practice of virtual telemedicine across the entire country. There was also an impact seen on personal care/ nursing facilities. With more than 40% of the deaths being related to the contracted COVID-19 virus, 80% of COVID deaths in the United States affect the population 65 years of age or older.<sup>1</sup> According to the Kaiser Family Foundation (KFF), residents or staff at these facilities accounted for more than 40% of all COVID-19-related deaths.<sup>8</sup> For this reason, multiple acts/ reliefs, such as the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and the Economic Security (CARES) Act, provide the medication and facilities for the suppression of the COVID-19 virus. A total of 5 billion dollars was allocated to long-term care facilities and state veterans' homes through the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act to support enhanced infection control measures, increased testing, hiring additional staff, and providing additional services.<sup>1</sup>

As a result of the stress and burnout caused by

the pandemic, a considerable number of healthcare employees chose to leave health care, finding jobs in other sectors.<sup>9</sup> Physician burnout negatively impacts the quality of patient care, patient satisfaction, and the healthcare system.<sup>10</sup> Conditional burnout scores increased in wave two among all specialties except for Emergency medicine, with the largest increases observed among Hospitalists and primary care workers.<sup>11</sup> Several nurses were driven to leave their jobs because of the overburden of work combined with shortages of personal protective equipment and the psychological impact of many COVID-19 deaths. Along with healthcare workers, the unemployment rate of people from other professions also significantly decreased. Recent reports showed unemployment among healthcare professionals was 3.18% during the pandemic, while it was 6.13% among non-healthcare workers.<sup>12</sup> The National Academy of Medicine found that burnout had reached “crisis levels” among the U.S. health workforce, including the prevalence of burnout symptoms ranging around 35-54% of nurses/physicians and 45-60% of medical students/residents and this also negatively impacts the economic factor of the healthcare system as well: annual burnout-related turnover costs are nearly \$9 billion for nurses and around \$2.6 to \$6.3 billion for physicians. Total health employment in February 2020 was 16.5 million and drained to 14.9 million in April 2022. During staff shortages in the hospitals, Travel Nurses are approached, and they assist healthcare practices for a short period.<sup>13</sup> According to the New York Times, one of the biggest staffing businesses, Aya Healthcare, was scheduling 3,500 Registered Nurses weekly in the summer of 2021, more than double the amount before the pandemic.<sup>14</sup> Studies demonstrate that the COVID-19 pandemic has not impacted healthcare workers equally. Reporting showed that nurses undertook 50% more psychological stress during the COVID-19 outbreak than medical doctors. Nurses began to display signs of mental illness: post traumatic stress disorder, depression, and anxiety. These mental health disorders for nurses were prevalent in Western and Asian countries. Furthermore, on average, nurses have more contact with Covid patients than medical doctors. This means they are more exposed to ethical dilemmas, illness, and even death. Looking at this statically, 14/19 studies demonstrate that nurses scored higher on an anxiety test (compared to doctors); also, 13/18 studies show that nurses are more likely to develop a Post Traumatic Stress disorder. This

will lead to an increasing burnout rate for nurses.<sup>15</sup> Healthcare professionals working in intensive care units, who are already more susceptible to anxiety, depression, burnout, and post traumatic stress disorder even before the pandemic, saw much more dramatic results. An increase in the prevalence of moderate to severe anxiety (31%) and depression (46%), as well as the risk of post traumatic stress disorder (46.7%), was observed in a US-based nationwide survey of critical care nurses (n: 485), which was higher compared to the surveys conducted before the pandemic, attributing it to the additional barriers faced during the pandemic like shortage of PPE, low social and administrative support from work.<sup>16</sup> It was evident that the healthcare workers who received partial support from the hospital administration exhibited lower levels of post traumatic stress disorder, anxiety and depression. This correlation establishes a clear connection between system-related factors (resources like PPE and administrative support) and the mental well-being of the employees.<sup>17</sup>

There have also been increases in the median pay of physicians and advanced healthcare workers. According to data from the physician flash report, more than 200,000 employed physicians and advanced practice providers in more than 100 different specialties have experienced an increase in the median net income per provider. Full-Time Equivalent has raised gradually from \$354,566 in Q3 2020 to \$389,017 in Q3 2022.<sup>18</sup> Nurses also saw an exponential shift in their average pay. Travel nurses during the pandemic can earn between \$5,000 and \$20,000 per week, compared to regular nurses at hospitals, who, on average, made \$1,400 per week before the outbreak. Travel nurses received more pay as well as more scheduling flexibility.<sup>19</sup> Increased pay during the pandemic came with the price of getting the infection. During the first six months of the COVID-19 pandemic, a significant number of healthcare workers had a 15.1% chance of being hospitalised due to infection. They also had a 1.5% mortality rate.<sup>1</sup>

As per medical protocol, guidelines have also changed for medical professionals. To assist patients with suspected COVID-19 and confirmed COVID-19, a new healthcare system was created: the nursing triage, the COVID Frontline Care Team, Remote Patient Monitoring, Pediatric Patient Monitoring, the Pediatric COVID Care team, and the COVID-19 Care Clinic. This system was established to keep

COVID-19 exposure at a minimum for uninfected people and healthcare workers. The CCC (Covid Care Clinic) also had particular staffing: 2 medical doctors, two in-charge nurses, and an operations manager. The clinical preparations to keep the virus from spreading consisted of disposable paper table coverings and cloth pillowcase coverings being replaced after the examination. Nurse equipment was placed in the closet because it was susceptible to pathogenic exposure.

Furthermore, swabs, hand sanitiser, and wipes were placed in rooms to inhibit viral exposure. COVID-19 also changed the uniforms of most healthcare workers. Now most healthcare workers must follow PPE protocol (personal protective equipment). This includes but is not limited to gowns, surgical face masks, face shields, gloves, and goggles.

Furthermore, patients were not allowed to wait inside the waiting rooms. The protocol was a nurse, in the proper PPE attire, will escort them to their examination room. However, to reduce the potential COVID-19-positive patients, COVID-19 testing was not done at the CCC.<sup>20</sup>

Speaking on the economic standpoints of multiple healthcare systems is essential to see how COVID-19 has impacted the healthcare system. Kaiser Permanente, an American integrated managed care consortium, had a profit of \$2 billion for the first quarter of the year in 2021. It also sustained an increase of 12,900 in its health plan membership. The operating revenues of Kaiser Permanente were \$23 billion, with a total expense rate of \$22.2 billion. It also sustained a \$1.1 billion loss in 2020.<sup>21</sup> Another healthcare system, Common Spirit, accelerated COVID-19 rebound with \$539 million in operating gains for 2021. However, it also sustained a \$145 million loss in 2020 due to the COVID-19 crisis turnaround. Finally, the Chicago-based Catholic health system's financial report showed revenues of \$1.1 billion for the nine months ending until March 2021. This was rebounded in 2020 by the drained revenue (around \$332 million).<sup>22</sup> Testing was required to prove that a person is COVID-19 negative or positive. The different types of COVID testing are called molecular, antigen, and antibody testing.<sup>23</sup> Public places such as airports, restaurants, and other festivals require proof of a COVID test. These tests play a significant role in regulating the economy.<sup>24</sup> The cost of testing in a hospital setting would be \$5 on average and \$20 for confirming the validity of the test. However, antigen tests can be \$0.20. This proves that hospitals are making a significant margin of profit

performing these tests.<sup>25</sup> Nevertheless, hospitals faced a new upcoming expense as the infection got serious; admission in the ICU went up, and oxygen shot up along with the usage of Ventilators. The median cost of ventilation was between (\$41,510 and \$47,454).<sup>26</sup>

## CONCLUSIONS

COVID-19, which started in the Chinese province of Wuhan, tremendously affected the US healthcare system. It affected not only the general population but also the hospitals and healthcare workers. The hospitals had to cancel all non-emergency and elective procedures and treatments, hire additional workforce, pay overtime to staff, train staff, obtain PPE, and address PPE shortages. Cancellation of non-emergency surgeries and the closing of outpatient appointments because of social distancing protocols were the main reasons for financial shortcomings due to COVID-19. This has led to the practice of virtual telemedicine across the entire country. As a result of the stress and burnout caused by the pandemic, several nurses were driven to leave their jobs. The overburden of work combined with shortages of personal protective equipment and the psychological impact of so many COVID-19 deaths, many healthcare employees chose to leave healthcare, finding jobs in other sectors. Nurses began to display signs of mental illness: PTSD, depression, and anxiety, and these disorders for nurses were prevalent in both Western countries and Asian countries. Furthermore, on average, nurses had more contact with COVID-19 patients than medical doctors. Kaiser Permanente, Common Spirit, and the Chicago-based Catholic health system are some healthcare systems with financial benefits.

### Acknowledgment

None

### Conflict of interests

None

### Authors' Contribution

Study Conception: TM, AM, ST, FA, SG, RJ; Study Design: TM, AM, ST, FA, SG, RJ; Supervision: FA, SG, RJ; Statistical Analysis and/or Data Interpretation: TM, AM, ST; Literature Review: TM, AM, ST, FA, SG, RJ; Manuscript Preparation: TM, AM, ST, FA,

SG, RJ and Critical Review: TM, AM, ST, FA, SG, RJ.

## REFERENCES

1. Kaye AD, Okeagu CN, Pham AD, Silva RA, Hurley JJ, Arron BL, Sarfraz N, Lee HN, Ghali GE, Gamble JW, Liu H, Urman RD, Cornett EM. Economic impact of COVID-19 pandemic on healthcare facilities and systems: International perspectives. *Best Pract Res Clin Anaesthesiol.* 2021 Oct;35(3):293-306. doi: 10.1016/j.bpa.2020.11.009.
2. Graves JA, Baig K, Buntin M. The financial effects and consequences of COVID-19: A gathering storm. *JAMA.* 2021 Nov 16;326(19):1909-10. doi: 10.1001/jama.2021.18863.
3. Hartman M, Martin AB, Washington B, Catlin A, The National Health Expenditure Accounts Team. National Health Care Spending In 2020: Growth Driven By Federal Spending In Response To The COVID-19 Pandemic. *National Health Care Spending In 2020: Growth driven by federal spending in response to the COVID-19 pandemic.* *Health Aff (Millwood).* *Health Aff (Millwood).* 2022 Jan;41(1):13-25. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2021.01763.
4. Satiani B, Davis CA. The financial and employment effects of coronavirus disease 2019 on physicians in the United States. *J Vasc Surg.* 2020 Dec;72(6):1856-63. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2020.08.031.
5. Gordon JC Suzanne. The Best Health System to React to COVID-19. *The American Prospect.* Published March 20, 2020. Available at: <https://prospect.org/coronavirus/the-best-health-system-to-react-to-covid-19/>. Accessed November 9, 2022.
6. The current state of hospital finances: Fall 2022 update: AHA. American Hospital Association. Available at: <https://www.aha.org/guides-reports/2022-09-15-current-state-hospital-finances-fall-2022-update#:~:text=Labor%20expenses%20are%20projected%20to,future%20federal%20support%20is%20uncertain>. Accessed November 5, 2022.
7. Best MJ, McFarland EG, Anderson GF, Srikumaran U. The likely economic impact of fewer elective surgical procedures on US hospitals during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Surgery.* 2020 Nov;168(5):962-967. doi: 10.1016/j.surg.2020.07.014.
8. Sullivan-Marx E. Aging in America: How COVID-19 will change care, coverage, and compassion. *Nurs Outlook.* 2020 Sep-Oct;68(5):533-5. doi: 10.1016/j.outlook.2020.08.013.
9. Wilensky GR. The COVID-19 Pandemic and the US Health Care Workforce. *JAMA Health Forum.* 2022 Jan 4;3(1):e220001. doi: 10.1001/jamahealthforum.2022.0001.
10. Kelker H, Yoder K, Musey P Jr, Harris M, Johnson O, Sarmiento E, Vyas P, Henderson B, Adams Z, Welch J. Prospective study of emergency medicine provider wellness across ten academic and community hospitals during the initial surge of the COVID-19 pandemic. *BMC Emerg Med.* 2021 Mar 24;21(1):36. doi: 10.1186/s12873-021-00425-3.
11. Melnikow J, Padovani A, Miller M. Frontline physician burnout during the COVID-19 pandemic: national survey findings. *BMC Health Serv Res.* 2022 Mar 19;22(1):365. doi: 10.1186/s12913-022-07728-6.
12. Matta S, Nicholas LH. changes in unemployment among health care workers following the COVID-19 pandemic. *JAMA.* 2022 Oct 25;328(16):1639-1641. doi: 10.1001/jama.2022.17608.
13. American Traveler. What is travel nursing? Available at: <https://www.americantraveler.com/what-is-a-travel-nurse>.
14. Staffing Crisis Fueled by COVID-19 Creates Boom for Travel Nurse Industry. *Am J Nurs.* 2022 May 1;122(5):12. doi: 10.1097/01.NAJ.0000830684.40366.ef.
15. Kunz M, Strasser M, Hasan A. Impact of the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic on healthcare workers: systematic comparison between nurses and medical doctors. *Curr Opin Psychiatry.* 2021 Jul 1;34(4):413-9. doi: 10.1097/YCO.0000000000000721.
16. Guttormson JL, Calkins K, McAndrew N, Fitzgerald J, Losurdo H, Loonsfoot D. Critical care nurse burnout, moral distress, and mental health during the COVID-19 pandemic: A United States survey. *Heart Lung.* 2022 Sep-Oct;55:127-33. doi: 10.1016/j.hrtlung.2022.04.015.
17. d'Ettorre G, Ceccarelli G, Santinelli L, Vassalini P, Innocenti GP, Alessandri F, Koukopoulos AE, Russo A, d'Ettorre G, Tarsitani L. Post-traumatic stress symptoms in healthcare workers dealing with the COVID-19 pandemic: A systematic review. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* 2021 Jan 12;18(2):601. doi: 10.3390/ijerph18020601.
18. Physician flash report. Available at: <https://www.kaufmanhall.com/consulting-services/physician-flash-report>. Accessed Nov 9, 2022.
19. Yang YT, Mason DJ. COVID-19's impact on nursing shortage, the rise of travel nurses, and price

- gouging. Health Affairs Forefront. January 28, 2022. Available at: <https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/covid-19-s-impact-nursing-shortages-rise-travel-nurses-and-price-gouging>. Accessed Nov 9, 2022.
20. Tullidge-Scheitel SM, Billings TA, Fischer KM, Homme JH, Miller JM, North F, Sanderson RL, Schroeder DR, Vaughan MA, Croghan IT. COVID-19 care clinic in a medical center: Lessons learned. *J Prim Care Community Health*. 2021 Jan-Dec;12:21501327211056796. doi: 10.1177/21501327211056796.
21. King R. Kaiser Permanente generates \$2B profit for Q1, rebounding from 2020 loss. May 10, 2021. Available at: <https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/hospitals/kaiser-permanente-generates-2-billion-profit-for-q1-rebounding-from-2020-loss>. Accessed Nov 9, 2022.
22. Muoio D. CommonSpirit Health accelerates COVID-19 rebound with \$539 M in operating gains. May 18, 2021. Available at: <https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/hospitals/commonspirit-health-s-accelerates-covid-19-rebound-539m-quarterly-earnings>. Accessed Nov 9, 2022.
23. Brooks ZC, Das S. COVID-19 testing. *Am J Clin Pathol*. 2020 Oct 13;154(5):575-84. doi: 10.1093/ajcp/aqaa141.
24. Filchakova O, Dossym D, Ilyas A, Kuanysheva T, Abdizhamil A, Bukasov R. Review of COVID-19 testing and diagnostic methods. *Talanta*. 2022 Jul 1;244:123409. doi: 10.1016/j.talanta.2022.123409.
25. Paltiel AD, Zheng A, Sax PE. Clinical and economic effects of widespread rapid testing to decrease SARS-CoV-2 transmission. *Ann Intern Med*. 2021 Jun;174(6):803-810. doi: 10.7326/M21-0510.
26. Ohsfeldt RL, Choong CK, Mc Collam PL, Abedtash H, Kelton KA, Burge R. Inpatient hospital costs for COVID-19 patients in the United States. *Adv Ther*. 2021 Nov;38(11):5557-95. doi: 10.1007/s12325-021-01887-4.



This is an open access article distributed under the terms of [Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License](https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).